
Division of Water and Waste Management 
601 57th Street, SE 
Charleston, WV 25304 
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Harold D. Ward, Cabinet Secretary 
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Promoting a healthy environment. 

MEMORANDUM 

To: Wayne Morgan, P. E. 
Executive Secretary 
Infrastructure and Jobs Development Council 

From: Katheryn Emery, P. E. 
Sewer Technical Review Committee 

Date: February 17, 2021 

Subject: Pax Preliminary Application:  2020S – 1933 
Willis Branch Sewer Extension 

1. This committee has reviewed the preliminary application and engineering report submitted 
for the above referenced project in accordance with Chapter 31, Article 15A.  It has been 
determined that the proposed project is: 

a. Consistent with the intent of the Infrastructure and Jobs Development Act and is                                             
      the most cost-effective, environmentally sound alternative for solving the 

wastewater needs in this area. 

b. Not consistent with the Act and may not be the most cost effective,                       
environmentally sound alternative for solving the wastewater needs in this area. 

c. √ Same as (a) above except that certain issues need to be addressed prior to design 
and construction as the attached comments indicate. 

2. Our recommendation is that: 

 a.  The Funding Committee needs to review the proposed sources of funding to  
determine the best mix of grant and/or loan funds in accordance with applicable  
guidelines.

b.  The Funding Committee should recommend that the Council approve the  
proposed project and its funding plan. 



c.  √ The Funding Committee does not need to review the funding assumptions on 
this project because of deficiencies in the application.  The proposed project 
funding should be tabled until technical comments have been resolved. 

d.  This project should be referred to the Consolidation Committee. 

3. Other remarks: 

I recommend this application be tabled to allow the Town to respond to requests for 
information from the DEP.   

Attachments: Technical Comments 
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MEMORANDUM 

TO: Kathy Emery, P.E., Acting Director, DWWM 

FROM: Cali Carter, E.I., DWWM 

DATE: February 8, 2021 

SUBJECT: Town of Pax   
Preliminary Application:  2021S-1933 
Willis Branch Sewer Extension 

RECOMMENDATION

The IJDC Application and Preliminary Engineering Report (PER) by E.L. Robinson 
Engineering Company for the above referenced project has been reviewed. It is recommended 
that this project be tabled at this time. This has been discussed with the project’s engineer, and 
they agreed that tabling the project would allow the deficiencies/comments listed below to be 
addressed. 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION 

The Town of Pax owns and operates a wastewater collection system and three cell lagoon 
wastewater treatment plant (WWTP) designed for an average daily flow (ADF) of 60,000 gallons 
per day (GPD). The Town currently serves 153 customers.  

This project proposes to expand public sanitary sewer service to 7 customers in the  
Willis Branch area of Fayette County. The expansion will include approximately 3,300 LF of 
gravity sewer lines, 20 manholes and 2 cleanouts. Additionally, this project proposes to provide 
telemetry for all lift stations and upgrade the ultraviolent disinfection unit at the WWTP. 

The proposed total cost for this project is $1,000,000.00 and the town intends to pursue a 
$1,000,000.00 Small Cities Block Grant. The existing monthly rate, which will remain in place 
post project, for 3,400 gallons is $32.30 (1.15% MHI). 
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NEED FOR PROJECT 

The PER states that the seven customers to be served by this extension have requested 
that the Town of Pax construct the infrastructure required to provide them with public sewer 
service. These customers have never been served by a public sewer utility and utilize septic 
tanks. The PER states these septic tanks are failing.  

All of the town’s lift stations currently utilize on-site visual alarms as their alert system, 
causing difficulty for the operator to recognize problems with the multiple lift stations. The UV 
disinfection unit also poses the operator maintenance issues due to the units age and having to be 
disassembled to clean the inside of the tubes to allow for proper disinfection.  

DEFICIENCIES/COMMENTS 

 An alternative analysis for disinfection needs to be included. The DEP has concerns 
with UV treatment on a lagoon. The current UV treatment poses maintenance issues, 
and it is unclear if a new UV disinfection unit will resolve these issues.  

 Discuss and include any NOV’s or Orders and how they will be addressed. 
 Documentation of need for the project must be better identified in the report. Any 

documentation from the Health Department, agencies, or reports concerning the 
existing unserved homes and failing septic systems should be included.  

 NPDES Permit is not included. 
 Schematic diagram of the WWTP needs to be included.  
 The number of residential and non-residential customers was not stated in the PER. 

Non-residential customers will also need to be shown as Equivalent Dwelling Units 
(EDU’s). 

 The PER will need to be developed into a facilities plan that meets CWSRF 
requirements if CWSRF is used. 

Engineering Fees: 
Estimated construction cost =  $    687,500.00 
Consultant’s design fee =  $      45,000.00 
Consultant’s total fee = $    150,000.00 
Design fee percentage = 6.55% 
Design fee per ASCE curve =  13.5% 
Total fee percentage =  21.82% 
Total fee per ASCE curve =  23.5% 

Preliminary Project Ratings: 
Public Health Benefits: 5 
Compliance with Standards: 10  
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